


MINUTES OF THE MEEETING OF CHUTE PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON THURSDAY 2 MARCH 2023
AT THE VILLAGE HALL


11/22 OPEN FORUM
2 members of the public were present.  

Two residents of Tibbs Meadow brought to the attention of the parish council the fact that wheelie bins continue to be left out on the pavement and they are obstructing the footpath and the post box.  Once bins have been emptied that should be removed from the pavement and returned to residents’ private property.  It was noted that the bus shelter has been repaired.  A request was made to post the parish council minutes in the bus shelter in Upper Chute in addition to the notice board at the village hall.  

12/22 PRESENT
Cllr Wall (Chairman), Cllr Alderson, Cllr Hopton, Cllr Parr, Cllr Taylor and Cllr Rudland were present.  Cllr Christopher Williams (WCC) was present. The Clerk was in attendance.

13/22 APOLOGIES
There were apologies from Cllr Harker.

14/22 DECLARATION OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.

15/22 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting held on 3 February 2023 were proposed by Cllr Alderson and seconded by Cllr Rudland.  The minutes were then signed by the Chairman as a true record.

16/22 PLANNING
There were no new planning applications to review.
PL/2023/00207 The Cross Keys, Upper Chute – Approval to demolish and rebuild – Update
The plans originally showed a garden room on the eastern side obstructing ROW CHUT18.  Mark Pettit (Fowlers Architects) has re-submitted a revised site plan to the planning department and this now clearly shows the route of the existing footpath in front of the proposed new development. 

The Parish Council has previously requested that the Cross Keys building is secured to prevent an accident.  The owners say the ideal outcome is for planning approval to be granted and then the building can be demolished, but in the meantime it was questioned whether WCC could enforce securing the building as it has been badly vandalised and is easily accessible to children/teenagers who may get hurt if any part of the building collapses on them.  The Clerk will write to the owners and reiterate the need to secure the building.

17/22 COUNTY COUNCILLORS/WILTSHIRE POLICE REPORTS
Cllr Williams report was submitted prior to the meeting and is attached to the minutes.
Cllr Williams was asked about pothole repairs and he explained that the reason there are so many is that WCC simply don’t have the manpower to fix them all.  On Monday, 20 March 2023 there is a Tidworth Area Board Meeting if anybody wishes to attend.  WCC are also planning a health and wellbeing event.  We have a new PCSO, Howard Oakley, and there are quarterly policing meetings being held going forward.  The county also has a new police inspector.

18/22 PARISH REPORTS
Highways (TH)
The recent letter circulated to all residents in Upper Chute stated that the resurfacing work was being undertaken on Forest Lane when in fact the roads which were predominantly resurfaced were Tibbs Meadow and Malthouse Lane, in addition to a very small section of Forest Lane.  The council has done a good job.



Footpaths (AR)
Cllr Rudland reported that she has drafted a letter to the Ordnance Survey re. the BOAT and asked if they would overlay maps showing the TRO’s.  Cllr Taylor reported that there are now boulders across the footpath outside Honey Bottom but they are not large enough to deter motorcycles.  

Chute 13 – the gate to the footpath 13 on Malthouse Lane is no longer in situ and the entrance is now a gap, which was felt to be preferable.   

Chute 18 – in front of and beyond the Cross Keys is poorly maintained.  The Cross Keys stile into the garden behind the neighbouring bungalow is broken.  The stile onto the land behind Fosbury House is rickety and the stiles exiting the footpath onto the Withers land are partially blocked by a large silage bale.  You also can’t get a dog through the fencing from Fosbury House to exit the footpath into the corner of the Withers field.  

King George Field (TH/JP)
Cllr Wall advised that the cost of scarifying and spraying the playing field will be @ £3,500 and the work will be carried out by Southern Ground Care. John Dawson will top the field before the work is done.  There is enough money in the account to carry out the work.  The mower is not due a service until the end of the year so this will come out of next years budget.

Village Hall (CW/MA)
Cllr Wall advised that the electricity bill was £2,200 for the last quarter.  The shed has a small heater in it and this has now been turned off.  Cllr Wall is monitoring the electricity usage.  Cllr Williams stated that village halls should be able to apply for grants towards electricity costs.

Allotments (MT)
Cllr Taylor said that the boundary hedges need cutting back but apart from that there was nothing to report.  

Village Design Guide (MH)
Cllr Hopton reported that the application for match funding to produce a graphically designed digital version of the VDG will be considered at the Tidworth Area Board meeting on 20th March 2023.  Two graphic designers have been invited to submit quotations for the work.  Cllr Hopton has not yet had a quote from Paul Horton of Dex Graphics and her feeling is that he is extremely busy, whereas Rod Ellis could do the job and he is a one-man band so may be more readily available. Hamish McKay’s drone shots of all 6 settlements in the Chutes are superb.

19/22 FINANCE
Cllr Wall has applied for grants towards the cost of the Kings Coronation event and the Village Design Guide.

The bank reconciliation was circulated prior to the meeting with a copy of the latest bank statement and the meeting agenda.  The current bank balance on the statement to 31 January 2023 was £6,626.95. After unreconciled payments and receipts approved at the last meeting are accounted for the PC funds will be £6,568.93. This includes a VAT reclaim of £239.89 which was refunded by HMRC on 23 February 2023.

The following payments were then approved by Cllr Hopton and seconded by Cllr Parr:

[bookmark: _Hlk125372286]Payments Made:
27/02/2023	Clerks Salary – February		£238.51
27/02/2023	HMRC	- PAYE	       			£  59.58
Payments Received:
23/02/2023	HMRC – VAT refund		£239.89
Payments for approval via online banking:
03/03/2023	Hamish McKay	Photography		£150.00
27/03/2023	Clerks Salary – March			£238.51
27/03/2023	HMRC – PAYE			£  59.58

Cllr Wall signed the bank reconciliation as a true record.

20/22 CORRESPONDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION
The King’s Coronation “Picnic in the Park” is planned to be held on the afternoon of Saturday, 6 May 2023 on the playing field with local bands invited to play.  A personalised mug could be ordered for each child in the parish at a cost of approximately £2.45 each.  A bouncy castle will be booked for the children.  

Cllr Rudland advised that at the recent WCC environment meeting hedging whips were being made available should we have anywhere in the parish to plant them.

Cllr Wall advised that Chute Forest Parish Council now has a permanent new clerk but there has been no further discussion about merging the two parish councils.

The meeting closed at 8.18pm.

The next meeting of Chute Parish Council will take place on
Thursday 6 April 2023 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall

Cllr Williams Town and Parish report March 23
As previously reported, Wiltshire Council's proposed budget has gone through a detailed programme of overview and scrutiny and was finally approved by the Full Council on Tuesday 21 February.
Wiltshire  Council's budget for 2023/24 stands at £465m - it is legally obliged to set a balanced operating budget and the budget planning is intended to ensure there is a strong financial foundation in place over the coming years during given the economic challenges and high levels of inflation.
The most significant spending in 2023/24 will be on:
· Whole life pathway (mental health, autism spectrum conditions and learning disabilities support services) - £96m, an increase of £11m
· Living and ageing well (adult care) - £83m, an increase of £15m
· Families and children - £63m, an increase of £2m
· Environment (which includes waste and recycling services) - £48m, an increase of £4m
· Highways and transport - £41m, an increase of £3m
· Education and skills - £29m, an increase of £6m
The council's last reported budget gap for 2023/24 to 2025/26 in November 2022, stood at £45m, but following confirmation of the Government's financial settlement this was reduced to £33m. Delivering on efficiencies means that budget for this three-year period, does not require the council to use reserves to fund ongoing service delivery.  The council is also able to release £13 million of reserves to spend on business priorities, particularly in supporting housing provision during the cost-of-living crisis.  Therefore, Wiltshire Council is proposing a 2.99% general increase for the council's element of council tax, plus a 2% levy to be spent solely on adult social care. This will mean an increase of £1.57 per week for those in a Band D property. 
A number of other measures are proposed including an increase in fees and charges for some council services such as leisure and garden waste collection; making better use of the council's own buildings; and a more streamlined Street Scene service.  However, despite the challenges, the council will continue to invest in the improvement and maintenance of the county's infrastructure, with almost £200m due to be spent on capital projects in 2023/24. 
Cllr Christopher Williams
Ludgershall North and Rural



